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John J. Caulfield; self-
described former investi-
gator and security expert 
for the White House, told 
the Senate select commit-
tee on ;;the Watergate yes-
terday that he offered ex-
ecutive clemency to Wa-
tergate conspirator James 
W. 1VIcCord at the direc-
tion.Of White House coun- 
sel John W. Dean W. 

It Was Dean;tatil 	tes- 
tifie* who Instructe 'm to 
tell yobrd that t tlem- 
ency7pffer "comes 	the 
vert highest levels 	the 
Whit House." 

C lfield said that,  he 
ask Dean, "Do 	w you want 
me 	tell him (McCOrd) it 
co s from the President?" 
Dea replied, accordin to 
Ca ield, " 'No, don't ' do 
that, Say that it comes from 
w at the top.' " 

Cord had told the Sen-
ate,tommittee last Friday 
that Caulfield said to him 
that:',-the ,"president of the 
United States" knew of the 
meetings 	Caulfield 
was,pfferin$: McCord execu-
tiva,  clemency in return for 
MeCOrd's silence. Caulfield 
testified yesterday, however, 
that 'in following Dean's or- 
ders 	did he dinot recall men- 
tioni=ng theVresidenitto Mc-
Cord. 

In his consultations with 
the White House, according 
to his testimony yesterday, 
Caulfield dealt repeatedly 
an'ci only with Dean about 
how' to handle McCord. "I 
specifically never spoke to 
the President of the United 
States and have no knowl-
edge of my own as to 
whether he personally had 
endorsed this offer or in-
deed whether anyone had 
ever discussed it with him," 
Caulfield testified. 

Caulfield, a former New 
York City policeman who 
worked in the White' House 
for both Dean and former 
top presidential aide John 
D. Ehrlichrpan, also said he 
had "formed an impression 

t that Mr. Dean rarely made 
de&isions on matters of ,eon-
Sequence without speaking 

to Mr. Ehrlichman." 
Caulfield'sxtestimony, in 

addition to providing corro-
boration of MeCorais asser-
tion:that inducements to re-
main silent had come from 
the White House, was the 
first detailed public account 
by a participant of Dean's 
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role in the cover-up of, the 
Watergate affair. 

Caulfield will return to- 
day to be questioned by the 
committee on the specifics'of 
his 26-page prepared state-, 
ment, which he read yester-
day afternoon. Caulfield's 
account of three meetin 
and several telephone c 
versations with McCord 
fered in some respects frdp 
testimony McCord gave fo 
the Senate,  committee Fri-
day and yesterday morning. 

Both men agreed in their 
testimony that they met 
three times during the 
Watergate trial last Janu-
ary, that Caulfield talked to 
McCord on the telephone Se-
veral times about the 
charges against him and 
that McCord had received 
an anonymous call at a;pay 
telephone booth urging 'him 
to "plead guilty." 

q"alufield said he ha  ar-
ranged the phone wall, 
which was made by another 
former New York poliCeinan 
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 thong Ulasewicz--7 ter 
Dean had given Caulfield 
the message to convey to 
McCord: if he should plead 
guilty, he would receive ex-
ecutive clemency, his family 
would be 'taken of" and he 
would be rehabilitated. 

The testimony of McCord 
and Caulfield differed on 
these points: 

• McCord said on Friday 
that Caulfield told him at 
their first meeting on Jan. 
12 that "the President of the 
United States . . . had been 
told of the forthcoming 
meeting with me, and would 
be immediately told of the 
results of the meeting.' He 
(Caulfield) further stated 
that 'I may have a message 
to you at our next meeting 
from the President him-
self.'" 

Caulfield told the commit- 
tee yesterday, "At no time 
in our first meeting do I re-
call saying anything about 
the President but I specifi-
cally , renewed the offer of 
executive clemency, as indi-
cated above and referred-  to 
it as coming from the 
'highest levels of the White 
House'." 

Caulfield later told the 
committee  however, that, "I 
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reanzect at tne time of my 
first ,  conversatipli, An Janu-
ary that 4irtas :1Alyed in 
questionable activity but I 
felt that it -  was important, 
for me to carry this message 
for the good of the Presi-
dent." Caulfield said that 
his "impression" was that "I 
was doing a great service 
for the President of the 
United States in a very sen-
sitive matter." 

• During the Jan. 14 meet-
ing, McCord testified on Fri-
day, Caulfield made this 
statement: " `You are not 
following the game plan. 
Get closer to your attorney. 
You seem to be pursuing 
your own course of action. 
Don't talk if called before 
the grand jury. Keep silent, 
and do the same if called be- 
fore, 	a 	congressional 
committee.' " 

Caulfield told the Senate 
committee yesterday: "At no 
time on this occasion or on 
any other occasion do I re-
call telling Mr. McCord to 
keep silent if called before 
the grand jury or any con-
gressional committees." 

• McCord said he took as 
a personal threat a state-
ment he said Caulfield made 
to him during a meeting on 
Jam 25: " 'You know that if 
the administration gets its 
back to the wall,' " McCord' 
quoted Caulfield as saying, 
" 'it' will have to take steps 
to defend itself.' " 

Caulfield said yesterday 
his recollection is that "I 
gave him what I considered 
to be a small piece of 
friendly advice. 

"I said words to the effect 
that,: `Jim, I have worked 
with these people and I 
know them to be as tough-
minded as you and I. When 

you rnake, your ktateraent 
don't unclereSti*e , 	. If, 
I were in your" 
would probably be doing the 
same thing.' " 

• McCord told the com-
mittee Friday that he was 
"certain" that at least two 
telephone calls he made -last 
fall had been tapped by the 
government. yesterday, he 
told the Serate committee 
he had called the Chilean 
and Israeli embassies be-
cause he "assumed" their 
phones were tapped by the 
government. The purpose pf 
these calls, McCord said yes-
terday, was that they pro-
vided "a way of testing the 
truthfulness of the govern-
ment." He then asked his 
lawyer to file a motion re-
questing the government to 
produce whatever records' it 
had of intercepted phone 

government repli 	at the 
calls involving lyl*d The .  

time that it had nc• such rec- 

ords. 
McCord said -ligdigidked 

the two embassierrrcall 
"at random." that heldenti- 
fled =self only as:,.§. per-
son inkolved in the - Water-
gate trial without grvirog 
his name. He said he spoke 
briefly about obtaining a 
visa to visit the two coun-
tries. 

• Caulfield described 1/1c-
Cord's activities concerning 
the phone calls as a-  scheme 
McCord had devised to jet 
the charges against him ,dis-
missed., 

"It was Mr. McCord's 
theory," Caulfield told the 
committee, "that if the gov-
ernment searched its wire-
tap records, it would find 
records of these two calls. 
Meanwhile, Mr. McCord and 
his attorneys would make a 
motion in court, aimed at 
dismissing the case against 
Mr. McCord because of the 
use of wiretap evidence by 
the prosecution. Mr. Mc-
Cord's idea was that when 
the U.S. attorney was told 
that at least two of Mr. Mc-
Cord's conversations h a d 
been intercepted over a na-
tional security wiretap, he 
would be forced to dismiss 
the case rather than reveal 
that the two embassies in 
question were the subject of 
national security, wiretap." 

Caulfield said;,that "In the 
context of deinanding his 
immediate freedom, he 

(McCord) said that he knew 
of a way in which his free-
dom could be obtained and 
asked me if I could convey 
his plan to the people at the 
White House with whom I 
watIalking:" 

• :JVIcCorrtold the com- , 
mittee on Friday that the in-
itiative for the meetings 
with Caulfield, was taken by 
the ..,White I-touse through 
Caulfield. McCord said that 
on the first day of the trial, 
his lawyer, Gerald Alch, 
took him to the office of 
William 0. Batman, the law-
yer for Watergate conspira-
tor E. Howard Hunt Jr. Af-
ter Alch talked with  Bitt-
man, McCord said, Alch 
took him aside "and said 
that )3ittman told him I 
would be called that same 
night by a friend I had 
known from the White 
House." 

McCord disclosed yester- , 	
i day, in testimony before 

Cagifield appeared, that he 
had- written Caulfield–a let-
ter in December, when Mc-
Cord said he became con-
cerned' that an attenapt was 
being made .to 'blame the 
Watergate break-in and bug-
ging on the CIA, where Mc-
Cord worked for 20 years. 

McCord said he was re-
constructing the letter from 
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By Ellsworth Davis. aria Charles Del Vecchio—The Washington Post 

Sen. Sam J. Ervin Jr. (left) and Watergate conspirator James W. McCord assume similar poses at hearing. 



memory and ., t,p.a.t it said: 
"Dear Jack, r :am sorry to 
have to write you this let- 
ter. If (then-CIA Director 
Richard C.) Helms goes and 
the Watergate operation is 
laid at CIA's feet where it 
does not belong, 'every tree 
in the forest will fall. It 
will be a scorched desert. 
The whole matter is at the 
precipice right now. Pass 
the message that if they 
want it to blow, they are 
on exactly the right course. 
I'm sorry that you will get 
hurt in the fallout." 

McCord told the commit-
tee that "the letter was un-
signed and did not request 
any message requesting any 
contact with • Caulfield, nor 
request' for the White House 
to get me off the case. I, 
in fact, sought no such con-
tact, at any time. 

"If I had wanted to talk 
with Caulfield, it would not 
have been necessary to go 
through any complicated ar-
rangements and a trip to 
William Batman's office, as 

occurred on ,Jan. 8, 1973. I 
need only haye made a 
phone call to,` aulfield's of-
fice br home, At no time 
did I ever initiate any such 
call to Caulfield," McCord'  
said. 

Caulfield's recollection of 
the contents of the letter to 
him from McCord was sub-
stantially the same as Mc-
Cord's. Caulfield said he 
turned the letter over to 
Fred Fielding, Dean's assist-
ant. 

In early January, , Caul-
field said, he received a 
call while in San Clemente, 
Calif., from Dean. Caulfield 
said Dean told him to call 
McCord with the message 
to "plead guilty." Caulfield 
said he was reluctant lto call 
McCord and it was ;finally 
agreed' 'with Dean that:IT  lase-
wicz would call. 

Both Caulfield an Mc-
Cord agreed that their re-
lationship was a friendly 
one, and that they had first 
met in September, 1971, 
when Caulfield had inter-
viewed McCord for a job 
as security consultant to the 
Republican National Com-
mittee. According to Caul-
field, at one time he and 
McCord had discussed going 
into business together. 

MoCord read a memoran- 
dum yesterday that' he had 
submitted earlier to the 
committee in which he 
charge.* that Alch had out-
lined•!a4"plan to blame the 
Watergate operation -qn the 
CIA. 

McCord said that Alch 
suggested on Dec. 21 and 
26, 1972, that McCord base 
his defense at the trial on 
the assertion that the CIA 

was behind the Watergate 
affair. "Alch stated that he 
had just come from a meet-
ing with William 0. Bittman 
. . . and I received the im-
pression in the discussion 
that followed that Alch was 
conveying an idea or re-
quest from Bittman. ' 

"I heard 'him out on the 
suggestion which included 
questions as to whether I 
could ostensibly have, been 
recalled from retirement 
from CIA to participate in 
the operation. He (Alch) 
said that if so, my per-
sonnel records at CIA could 
be' doctored to reflect such 
a recall. 

"He (Alch) stated that 
(James) Schlesinger, the new 
director of CIA, whose ap-
pointment had just been an-
nounced, 'could be sub-
poenaed and would go along 
with it.'" 

Sen. Henry Jackson ' (D-
Wash.) issued a statement 
yesterday defending Schles-
inger. He said the CIA direc-
tor, now Defense Secretary-
designate, stified before 
the Senate Armed Services 
Committee on May 11, 1973, 
"that no one had ever spok-
en to him on such a sub-
ject. 

Alch said in a telephone 
interview yesterday with 
The Washington Post that 
he did not suggest to Mc_' 
Cord the CIA defense but 

"discussed whether op not 
there 'w6" a CIA' inVolve-
ment" after the question 
was rais 	at a meeting of 
Watergate defense lawyers. 
Alch also'` said yesterday he 
wanted to tellbis side of the 
story to the §enate commit-
tee today. 

Bittman said in a tele-
phone interview yesterday 
that "McCord's hearsay tes-
timony about me is total hog-
wash and he knows it." 
Bittman said Alch'S version 
of the CIA operation story 
is t"absolutely correct," but 
he said he cannot recall 
whether an attorney at the 
defense strategy meeting 
asked if the break-in could 
have . been a CIA operation 
or ',actually suggested the 
CIA story as a possible de-
fense. 

McCord also read a state-
ment to the committee out-
lining what he said was his 
knowledge about an alleged 
plot to crack open the safe 
of :tas Vegas Sun publisher 
Hank Greenspun. 

McCord said he was told ' 
by convicted Watergate con-
spi‘ tor G. Gordon Liddy 

at Attorney General Join 
Mitchell has told him that 
Gr nspun had in, his pos-
se on blackmail ty11)e" in-
formation involving a Demo- 

cratic candidate for Presi-
dera,,,,tiaak,Ateteeki  panted 
.0:10 riItaltefial, and Lkaaid 
thatAhis informatith4as in 
some way racketeer-related, 
indicating that if this Candi-
date became President, the 
racketeers or national crane 
syndicate could have a con-
trol or influence over him 
as President." 

Liddy, McCord said, told 
him in February, 1972, that 
he was going to Las Vegas , 
to look over Greenspun's of-
fice. 

In April or May, 1972, Mc-
Cord said, "Liddy told me 
that he had again been to 
Las Vegas for another cas-
ing of Greenspun's offices. 
Liddy said that there were 
then., plans for an entry op- 
•eration to get into Green-
spun's safe. He went, on to 
say thatafter the entry 
team finistfed its work, they 
would go directly to an air-
port near Las Vegas where 
a Howard Hughes plane 
would be standing by to fly 
th team directly into a 
Central American'. country 
so that the team 'would be 
out of the country before the 
break-in was discovered. 

"Around the samel4  
Liddy-  made this last'state- -- 
ment to me about the How-
ard Hughes plarie, Hunt told 
me in his office one day that 
he was in touch with the 
Howard Hughes company 
and that they might be 
needing my security services 
after the election," McCord 
said. 

"My inclination at this 
point in time is to disbelieve 
the "'allegation against the 
Dem'ocratic candidate refer-
red` above, and to believe 

 -there was in reality 
soinebtheri4ele 'for want-
ing fii get into Greenspun's 
safe," McCord said. 

Greenspun told a news 
conference in Las Vegas 
that , 'tidy may have been 
after 	files on Hughes. "I 
do 	ink they were as 
mti 	terested in the in- 
fo 	atove had on this 
Democ,,ratle'; , candidate as 
they were in the Hughes 
documents," Greenspun said. 
"It's very possible that they 
Were anxious to recover 
those documents." Green-
spun did not say what the 
documents were or why they 
would be wanted. 

Greenspun : 40.4# his files 
contained mateial on S'en., 
Edmund S. Muskie (D-Maine) 
but he said it "absolutely"  

did not,  link Muskie with or- ' 
ganized crime.' 

In another memorandum, 
McCord 'gage. furt4r, ex-
planation of why hert eed 
to participate in, the'tater-
gate operation. As security 
director for the Committee 
for the Re-election of the 
President, McCord said he 
felt the "Watergate opera-
tion might produce, some 
leads" about possible en- - 
couragement of "r4dical 
groups" by the Democrats, 

. . and 'I had been advised 
that the operation had the 
sanction of the White House 
and of the Attorney General 
(Mitchell) while he waS'At-
torney General." 

After the noon. recess, Mc-
Cord demonstrated for the 
committee and the,,television 
audience hoW an electronic 
bug was attached to two 
phones in the Demogratik, 
National Committee's Water-
gate headquarters. Mc;Cord 
provided one light moment 
in the hearings when he told 
chief committee couosel 
Samuel Dash, just priCe to 
the demons tration,: "My 
counsel has asked for as-
surance that I won't. be pro-
secuted for this „installa-
tion." 

The nationally televised 
hearings *continue tOday. 


